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Market Update 





The Japanese market fell during the first two months of the quarter and then recovered somewhat in


September to end the period down 4.8% in local currency (down 6.5% in Canadian dollars). Initial


weakness was attributable to concern over new equity issues from banks and the government, and


selling by foreign investors. Some mixed economic data caused concern about the sustainability of


the recovery and 10-year government bond yields fell below 3% for the first time this year. The


market's recovery in September reflected a more sanguine view on the degree of new equity issues,


the return to net buying by foreign investors and more encouraging economic data.





Export-oriented sectors, such as electricals and autos, responded well to the weaker yen. In


particular, this led to some positive earnings revisions in the auto sector. Interest-rate sensitive


sectors, such as utilities performed well as bond yields fell, although the banks as a group ended the


period marginally behind the index. Small companies performed poorly, as doubts grew over the


sustainability of recovery, while basic industries were also notably weak on inventory concerns.





The Fund was marginally ahead of the index over the quarter, with most of the outperformance


coming in July. Holdings in the larger electricals recovered after weakness earlier in the year. Toyota


continued to perform well and raised its earnings estimates. Sumitomo Corporation, bought at the


end of last quarter, recovered somewhat after disclosing the full extent of its copper trading loss.


Small companies fared poorly, generally underperforming the main market index.





Changes to the Fund were driven more by individual stock opportunities than by the overall


economic environment. The increase in exposure to medium and smaller stocks hurt performance


this quarter, but we are staying overweight because this area has tended to outperform when growth


expectations rise and vice versa. We remain overweight in electricals, trading companies and


insurance, and underweight in banks and utilities.





Our forecast for growth in the coming year is substantially higher than the consensus, and as a result,


we are relatively optimistic about the equity market. In part, our higher figure is driven by an


optimistic view on private capital investment. If anything, we have underestimated the strength of


companies' cashflow, which we expect to continue to lead investment spending. We are also more


optimistic that the weakness in the yen, which has already occurred, will positively impact trade


volumes starting next year.





A general election is scheduled for October 20 and is expected to return the LDP to government.


The question is whether it will return as now in coalition form or whether it will secure sufficient votes


to secure an outright majority. Either outcome is likely to leave the planned increase in the sales tax


in place, but it may be offset somewhat from an extension of income tax cuts, particularly as


government revenues so far this fiscal year are running well ahead of target. An overall majority for


the LDP could lead to stronger government rather than the feeble coalitions of the past few years.
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